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BRECKLAND COUNCIL 
 

At a Meeting of the 
 

PARKING TASK AND FINISH GROUP 
 

Held on Tuesday, 13 October 2009 at 2.00 pm in 
Connaught Hall, Station Road, Attleborough 

 
PRESENT  
Mr P. Duigan 
Mrs D. Irving 
Mr M. Kiddle-Morris (Chairman) 
Mr K. Martin 
 

Mrs S. Matthews 
Mr D.G. Mortimer 
Mr B. Rose 
Mrs P.A. Spencer 
 

 
Also Present  
Mr P.S. Francis 
 

Mr A.P. Joel 
 

 
In Attendance  
Julie Britton - Senior Member Services Officer 
Mark Broughton - Member Development and Scrutiny Officer 
Ian Vargeson - Member Services Manager 
Inspector Bates - Norfolk Constabulary 
Terry Cracknell - Chamber of Commerce 
Vera Dale - Mayor of Attleborough 
Hilary Elias - Clerk to Attleborough Town Council 
Doctor Martin - Representing the surgeries in Attleborough 
Paul Sellick - Norfolk County Council 
James Stewart - National Express East Anglia 

 
 
 Action By 

 
 

15/09 MINUTES (AGENDA ITEM 1)   
  
 The Minutes of the meeting held on 14 September 2009 were confirmed 

as a correct record. 
  

 

16/09 APOLOGIES (AGENDA ITEM 2)   
  
 Apologies for absence were received from Mrs P Quadling and Mr A 

Stasiak. 
  

 

17/09 CAR PARKING ISSUES IN ATTLEBOROUGH (AGENDA ITEM 5)   
  
 The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He explained that 

the Parking Task & Finish Group had been asked by the Overview & 
Scrutiny Commission to look at solutions to parking issues in all the 
market towns in the Breckland area. 
 
Attleborough was to be piloted and various organisations/stakeholders 
had been invited to the meeting so that necessary evidence could be 
gathered. Attleborough Town Council, the Chamber of Commerce, 
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National Express East Anglia, Norfolk Constabulary and Doctor Martin, 
representing the surgeries based in Queen’s Square and Station Road, 
were in attendance.  Students from the UEA’s Norwich Business School 
were also in attendance to observe. 
 
A presentation was provided by the Member Development and Scrutiny 
Officer (MDSO). 
 
The MDSO had organised for students from the Norwich Business 
School to carry out research on the parking provision.  The students, in 
consultation with their tutor, had focused initially on Attleborough and 
had designed a suitable questionnaire which would be sent out to 
residents and various organisations/stakeholders/businesses in the 
town.  The survey period would run from 19th to 30th October and the 
results would be reported back to the Task & Finish Group’s meeting on 
10th December 2009. 
 
Breckland Council owned 27 car parks in the District covering the five 
market towns.  Public parking, provided by the major retailers in the 
towns and private parking was also available. 
 
On-street parking had historically been the responsibility of the Police 
via the Traffic Wardens; however, there were moves afoot to 
‘decriminalise’ on-street parking and transfer the function to local 
authorities.  Each Breckland town had varying degrees of restricted and 
unrestricted on-street parking, indicated by use of yellow lines. 
 
Attleborough had 3 council-owned car parks (187 spaces), 2 major 
retailers, with a combined parking provision of 231 spaces, and various 
on/off street provisions with approximately 300 spaces.  In total this 
added up to approximately 718 spaces. 
 
The town had a number of parking issues to contend with, including 
overcapacity, particularly with regard to commuters, lack of enforcement 
and no charging regime.  Future growth was another matter to consider 
as it would add to the pressure on the current parking provision. 
 
Hilary Elias, Clerk to the Town Council and Vera Dale, the Mayor of 
Attleborough, were in attendance and together put their views forward.   
They said that the car parking issues had been brought about by 
complaints from shopkeepers and residents.  Investigations had been 
carried out as to how the town could free up some spaces that were 
blocked for most of the day.  Suggestions had been to introduce a 
nominal charge following two hours of free parking; this would mean 
that cars would be moved around which would enable other people, 
particularly shoppers, to park in the town.  With this idea in mind, it had 
also been suggested that free overnight and weekend parking should 
be introduced and some sort of permit be made available for the 
workers.  The Group was urged to note that these were just some of the 
ideas on the table. 
 
A Member of the Task & Finish Group was quite interested at the 
suggestion of issuing special parking permits to the workers as these 
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would likely be the same people who were causing the parking 
problems in the first place.  He asked if there were enough dedicated 
parking spaces being provided with new builds. In response to the first 
comment, the Mayor said that out of town parking provision for workers 
would be considered, as far as the latter was concerned, there had 
been many properties built in the area without suitable parking provision 
and she felt that the planning for new developments should be closely 
monitored. 
 
Another Member asked if shop workers had been surveyed.  The Mayor 
said that the Town Council’s survey would be included in the next issue 
of their newsletter which was distributed to everyone in the town.  A 
letter had been sent to Sainsbury’s asking them what provision was 
made for its staff and if they used the car parks situated at Horsepit and 
Edenside.  A response had been received where it was found that the 
store only provided 15 spaces for its staff behind the shop.  It was noted 
that Sainsbury’s had applied, on a number of occasions, for additional 
expansion with no mention of further parking provisions.   
 
Adrian Joel was delighted that Breckland Council had embarked on 
such a project to assist with the parking problems in the towns and he 
was pleased that permits for all day parking had been mentioned.  He 
asked the Town Council if the market being moved from Connaught Hall 
to Queen’s Square had added to the problem.  He further asked if 
Breckland Council and the Town Council could consult with the people 
in the villages who had to use their cars to get to the town due to the 
lack of public transport in the area.  The Chairman pointed out that the 
survey being conducted by the students would include the villages that 
surrounded the town. 
 
A Member felt that there should be time limits put on the main car parks 
in the town particularly if charges were introduced.  Another Member 
asked the Town Council if it knew how many people parked all day.  In 
response, the Mayor reported that there were between 14 and 20 cars 
in the same place all day, every day, at the Edenside car park, and in 
the Horsepit car park there were cars being advertised for sale. 
 
Inspector Bates from Norfolk Constabulary was aware of all the issues 
mentioned and welcomed any positive action.  He said enforcement 
should not be left to the Police alone.  He provided the Group with 
examples of what the Police had to deal with as far as enforcement 
matters were concerned.  The Police were aware that a number of 
people abused the current parking arrangements but stressed that 
enforcement was not the answer as this would only address the 
problem as a short term fix.  Inspector Bates reported that he would like 
to see real problem solving and the surveys would be welcomed to put 
the necessary plans into place.  He explained that a strategic overview 
was needed and a lot of thought should be put into future planning 
particularly with the predicted future growth.  Attleborough had to accept 
the changes ahead and if charging was the way to go then why not 
consider the introduction of residents parking charges, which would 
generate an income for the town?  Such charges had been introduced 
and tested elsewhere and all these ideas need to be investigated. Any 
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decisions made, however, needed to be evidence based.   
 
Inspector Bates invited the Group and the public to attend the next 
Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel.  This Panel represented the needs 
of the community and enabled specific actions to be carried out. 
 
A Member commented that she had moved to Norfolk from Nottingham 
to get away from resident parking and felt that better solutions could be 
found. 
 
Another Member felt that nothing too much should be offered in 
argument or in agreement until the surveys had been completed. 
 
Mr Terry Cracknell from the Chamber of Commerce was in attendance. 
 
Mr Cracknell endorsed the comments made by Inspector Bates and the 
Lady Mayor but felt that the infrastructure should also be considered. 
 
He reminded Members that the size of Attleborough would double over 
the next 12 years and pointed out that these issues would cause a 
massive problem for the town if not sorted out now.  He felt that 
supermarket parking could not be relied on and he mentioned the 
problems that on-street parking caused in the town.  He also felt that 
Attleborough would be seriously disadvantaged if car parking charges 
were introduced. Mr Cracknell urged Members to consider installing a 
multi-storey car park and funding it privately if public sector funding was 
unavailable.    The Mayor and Members of the Group were urged to 
take his comments on board but felt that a lead and further guidance on 
these matters were required. 
 
Doctor Martin pointed out that both his surgeries had small car parks, 
one being adjacent to Queen’s Square and the other a piece of land at 
the Connaught Hall site.  He felt that if charges were introduced in the 
town centre the public would use the parking provision allocated for 
patients which would only make the matter worse.  
 
The Mayor mentioned the parking solutions that were in place in a 
neighbouring town that had introduced one hour free parking and 
residents’ parking.   She also mentioned that Swaffham Town Council 
employed an enforcement officer for its off-street parking enforcement.   
 
The Mayor reported that she had written to Network Rail asking it to 
extend its car park at the station for its commuters.  No response had 
been received. 
 
Mr J Stewart, from National Express East Anglia, was in attendance and 
explained that he was responsible for the rail route from Cambridge to 
Norwich.  The land in question was currently leased from Network Rail 
and there were plans afoot to extend.  He pointed out that there were 
also plans in place to introduce three extra carriages by December 
2010.  Both schemes would be fully costed and car parking charges 
might have to be introduced. 
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A Member wanted to know if there had been a significant increase in 
passengers in the five or six years since the direct route from 
Cambridge to Norwich had been introduced.  Mr Stewart reported that it 
would actually be the tenth year next year since this route had been 
introduced and all trains had always been full to capacity. 
 
Another Member was pleased with what National Express was planning 
but was disappointed with the historic lack of response from Network 
Rail to the Town Council. 
 
A Member asked Mr Stewart if further talks could be had with Network 
Rail about whether the car park could be installed first before the third 
carriage was introduced.  Mr Stewart agreed with this suggestion but 
advised that it was all down to funding.  The cost of the new car park 
would be in the region of £250/300,000, and much of that money would 
have to come from Norfolk County Council. 
 
Mr Paul Sellick, a Project Engineer from Norfolk County Council, was 
also in attendance and was pleased that Breckland Council was taking 
the first steps to introduce a parking strategy.  He suggested that 
Breckland Council should get together with Norfolk County Council’s 
Strategy Team to move this forward.  
 
He drew Members’ attention to the fact that the outcome of the Local 
Government Review could mean that all parking related matters would 
be assigned to local authorities by April 2011.  
 
Mr Sellick pointed out that permits for residents had been trialled in 
Great Yarmouth.  The feedback from the trial had been mixed.  The trial 
had dealt with the parking issues as far as the commuters and shoppers 
were concerned but was not seen to be the answer for all towns. 
 
A Member asked whether it was true that people from Wymondham 
commuted to Attleborough to get to Norwich.  The Group was informed 
that the UEA survey should pick this up if this was happening. 
 
A resident who lived in the centre of Attleborough said that he regularly 
abused the parking available in the town as he did not have an 
allocated parking space outside his house.  He felt that this was 
fundamentally due to the lack of planning on Breckland Council’s behalf 
– planning applications should not be approved without adequate 
parking provision. 
 
It was noted that, according to Government Policy, an allocated parking 
space did not have to be included in the permission if the new dwelling 
was in the centre of town; however, this Policy was being addressed. 
 
A remark was made about the remedial works that had recently been 
carried out to the Queen’s Square car park which was felt to be a total 
waste of money as it had not increased the number of spaces.   
 
A concern was raised about the effect of introducing charges on 
night/shift workers who had to park in the town.  The meeting was 
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assured that all scenarios would be taken into account. 
 
Further concerns were raised with regard to future planning, particularly 
the Core Strategy.  Lessons should be learnt from past mistakes and 
Members were urged to recommend that minor adjustments be made to 
the Strategy before it was too late particularly in relation to parking, 
infrastructure and public transport.   Members were also urged to 
ensure that the money stayed in Attleborough for Attleborough if parking 
charges were introduced. 
 
In response, the Chairman stated that all of the aforementioned 
suggestions and concerns would be put to the Overview & Scrutiny 
Commission and relevant stakeholders.  He entirely agreed that an 
overall Planning Policy did not work for all towns as each was different 
and had different needs.   
 
Mr Peter Francis, who also represented the Chamber of Commerce, 
thanked the students for attending the meeting and welcomed the 
survey but asked them to note that the Queen’s Square car park was 
owned by three different bodies, one of them being Breckland Council.  
He felt that something should be done sooner rather than later as far as 
parking was concerned.  He agreed with the suggestions about having 
an out of town or multi storey car park as long as public transport could 
be arranged to drop off the commuters in town.  
 
Mr Cracknell endorsed the above comments and thanked the Group for 
listening.  He hoped that everyone would leave with positive thoughts 
and a long term view, and work hard to try and improve things for the 
town of Attleborough.  He was not against change as long as it was for 
all the right reasons. 
 
The Parking Task & Finish Group would issue a report to the Overview 
& Scrutiny Commission in due course, once the results from the survey 
had been completed, and taking account of all relevant evidence 
received. 
  
The Chairman thanked everyone for attending.  
  

18/09 NEXT MEETING (AGENDA ITEM 6)   
  
 The next meeting would be held on Tuesday, 17 November 2009 at 

2.00p.m (not 10.00am as initially indicated by the MDSO) at the Town 
Hall in Attleborough.   

 

 
 
The meeting closed at 3.10 pm 
 
 
 

CHAIRMAN 


